

Selected Papers of #AoIR2023: The 24th Annual Conference of the Association of Internet Researchers Philadelphia, PA, USA / 18-21 Oct 2023

GENDER AND MISINFORMATION: DIGITAL HATE AND HARASSMENT

Narayanamoorthy Nanditha University of North Carolina

Marie Hermanova Institute of Sociology, Czech Academy of Sciences

Rosella Rega University of Siena

Jennifer Henrichsen Edward R. Murrow College

Jordan M. Foley Washington State University

Sheila Babulal Lalwani University of Texas-Austin

Marília Gehrke University of Groningen

Panel introduction

Social media platforms allow for free expression and speech, but also open possibilities for online misinformation, disinformation, propaganda, harms, and conspiracy theories (Nadim and Fladmoe, 2019). Here, gender as an analytical category plays a significant role in understanding how women, LGBTQ+ people, and members of various minorities in particular are disproportionately targeted by hate actors. In fact, through gendered violence and online hate, social media serves to promote structural inequality where gender minorities become the target of harassment (Jane 2014a; Jane 2017). Gendered violence and cyberhate have consequences that negatively impact women and queer groups and pose a threat to political goals through victimization and

Suggested Citation (APA): Nanditha,N., Hermanova,M., Rega, R., Henrichsen, J., Jordan M. Foley, J., Babulal Lalwani,S., Gehrke,M.. (2023, October). *Gender And Misinformation: Digital Hate And Harassment*. Panel presented at AoIR2023: The 24th Annual Conference of the Association of Internet Researchers. Philadelphia, PA, USA: AoIR. Retrieved from http://spir.aoir.org.

reinforcement of patriarchy (Jane, 2014b). Though anonymous in nature, mobilized and networked hate becomes a product of what Castells (1986) refers to as the culture of real virtuality where there is a flow of capital, information, technology, images as well as organizational interaction. In particular, gendered cyberhate targets women in lonstanding discourses that view men as superior to women (Jane, 2014b). Misogyny exists as a connective tissue that legitimizes the subjugation of feminine and othered identities in relation to heteronormative patriarchy (Kaul, 2021).

In particular, online violence against women in politics poses a deepening challenge to democracy, serving as a key tool of illiberalism and democratic backsliding across the globe. Hate speech against women in politics, female journalists and other public figures encompasses all forms of aggression, coercion and intimidation seeking to exclude women from the digital public sphere simply because they are women. Gender misinformation here itself becomes a form of violence that undermines women and othered identities, and weaponizes gendered narratives to promote political, social or economic objectives. This online behavior seeks to achieve political outcomes: targeting individual women to harm them or drive them out of public life, while also sending a message that women in general should not be involved in politics. It is important to note that digital misogyny may not be overt at all times but benign and subtle - involving "everyday, seemingly innocent slights, comments, overgeneralizations, othering, and denigration of marginalized groups" (Anderson, 2010; Anderson, 2015) that although unintentional is insidious and dangerous.

Despite growing concerns about the increasing prevalence of misogynistic or sexist hate speech on different popular digital platforms, research in this field and the attention directed at ways to combat hate online is relatively recent. At this juncture, this panel on Gender Misinformation: Hate and Harassment will provide a forum to discuss how women in politics, journalism, and the film industry are perceived, and what the hate that targets these women looks like in practice in a global context. We bring together scholars whose interdisciplinary and comparative work in Germany, Azerbaijan, Philippines, India and Brazil focuses on prominent women in the digital public sphere and political leaders from racial, ethnic, religious, or other minority groups to demonstrate how misogynistic speech acts to exacerbate patriarchal norms, and operationalize a relationship between gender and power. In addition to the focus on digital hate and harassment in the Global South, this panel also brings together a diversity of methodological interventions

References

Anderson Kristin J. (2015). *Modern Misogyny: Anti-Feminism in a Post-Feminist Era*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Anderson Kristin J. (2010). *Benign Bigotry: The Psychology of Subtle Prejudice*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Castells, Manuel. (2000). *The rise of the network society*. Oxford ; Malden, MA: Blackwell Publishers Jane Emma A. (2017). *Misogyny Online: A Short (and Brutish) History*. London: Sage.

Kaul, Nitasha. (2021). The Misogyny of Authoritarians in Contemporary Democracies, *International Studies Review*, Volume 23, Issue 4, Pages 1619–1645, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/isr/viab028</u>.

Nadim, M., & Fladmoe, A. (2019). Silencing Women? Gender and Online Harassment. *Social Science Computer Review, 39*, 245 - 258.

GENDERED DISINFORMATION AND ITS IMPACT ON FEMALE JOURNALISTS IN THE PHILIPPINES AND AZERBAIJAN

Jennifer R. Henrichsen Washington State University

Jordan M. Foley Washington State University

Introduction

The environment in which journalists and news organizations operate has been deteriorating in the United States and in other parts of the world amidst rising populism and authoritarianism, political polarization, and democratic backsliding. Technological advances have increased the pollution in a complex information ecosystem, sowing distrust and discord between members of the public and journalists. While politically motivated mis- and disinformation–in various forms and to differing degrees–have always been a societal problem, the interconnected infrastructure of the internet provides affordances and constraints that facilitate the targeted spread of false information across populations. Even democratic countries increasingly face institutional legitimation crisis linked to digital news environments characterized by information disorder (Bennett & Livingston, 2018). Targeted information campaigns by state actors, foreign and domestic, are increasingly leveraging the attention economy to influence political news media. Social media platforms, and the technological capacity to influence content at scale, contribute to this destabilizing environment, fostering conditions for distrust and digital attacks against the media.

According to Starbird et al. (2019), strategic information operations (SIOs) are "efforts by individuals and groups, including state and nonstate actors, to manipulate public opinion and change how people perceive events in the world by intentionally altering the information environment" (p. 2). While this term is expansive in the types of operations it covers (e.g., disinformation, political propaganda, other forms of online manipulation, etc.), it has not specifically engaged with how SIOs harm journalists and journalism. This paper examines how actors use strategic information operations, including gendered disinformation and harassment, to target female journalists in Azerbaijan and the Philippines. More specifically, the authors investigate the following research questions: 1) What types of strategic information operations are targeting journalists?, 2) How do strategic information operations affect how journalists interact with audiences?, and 3) How do they change journalists' news gathering activities?

Literature Review

Scholars have shown that journalists are increasingly attacked digitally and physically for their work by state and non-state actors (Henrichsen, 2020; 2021; Henrichsen & Shelton, 2022; Henrichsen et al., 2015). These attacks range from sophisticated technical attacks, like Distributed Denial of Service (DDoS) attacks and the hacking of journalistic devices (Marczak et al., 2020) to online harassment (Lewis et al., 2020; Reporters Without Borders, 2018; Westcott, 2019) and "mob censorship" (Waisbord,

2020a) in which citizens engage in bottom-up vigilantism "aimed at disciplining and silencing journalists" (p. 1031). These actions can result in a variety of harms to journalists and news organizations from limited digital publicity (Waisbord, 2020b), self-censorship and limited press freedoms (Posetti et al., 2021), to financial concerns (i.e., ransomware), and increased emotional labor among journalists (Miller & Lewis, 2020).

Harassment increasing has a gendered component with female journalists, journalists of color, and those identifying as lesbian and bisexual more likely to receive online harassment and abuse (Chen et al., 2020; Miller, 2020; Posetti et al., 2021). When journalists receive abuse, it typically involves misogynistic and racist elements (Posetti et al., 2021). Female journalists are also more likely to self-censor or leave their job following such abuse, compared to their male colleagues (Miller, 2020).

Methodology

Drawing on the concept of "networked authoritarianism" (MacKinnon, 2011), we use a comparative case study approach, involving Azerbaijan and the Philippines. We selected Azerbaijan and the Philippines as case studies because both countries are technologically developed and have precarious political environments; both countries represent understudied journalistic contexts that, while influenced by Western journalistic norms and values, have developed distinctive professional cultures in response to their respective institutional contexts; and because both countries have high-profile journalistic exemplars with large social media footprints, providing a rich context to assess the impact of SIOs on digitally focused journalists with a strong sense of professional identity.

We interviewed the Azerbaijan journalistic exemplar, Arzu Geybulla, and included firsthand accounts from the Filipino journalistic exemplar, Maria Ressa, who spoke at recent events. We performed a content analysis of nearly 150,000 social media posts, reflecting these two journalists' Twitter data between 2015 and 2022 to see whether, and to what extent, journalists' self-reported reactions were reflected in their online media presence. Social media data was collected through Twitter's academic research API v2.0 by downloading all tweets and retweets made on the timelines of each journalist. Using descriptive statistics from all corpora, we employed a constructivist grounded theory approach (Charmaz, 2006) engaging in open, selective, and theoretical coding to connect journalist's experiences to their public presentation on social media.

Findings

This paper extends the boundaries of SIOs by linking them to gendered disinformation operations deployed against an understudied, yet critical population (journalists) in understudied country contexts (Azerbaijan and the Philippines). Through an analysis of the journalistic exemplars' online behavior, we found the SIOs against the journalists affected how they interacted with audiences and affected how they engaged in news gathering activities. While the overall Twitter activity of both Geybulla and Ressa slightly declined over the years, the topic models of their respective tweets show significant variation in the subjects they reported on after being targeted by SIOs. Although Geybulla and Ressa still engaged in significant reporting about their respective national

politics, the likelihood of posting about national elections and political figures declined over time. Following these declines, both journalists were far more likely to post about issues related to press freedom, catalyzed by offline events such as legal actions against journalists and news organizations.

Although both journalists changed their newsgathering activities, they rhetorically reinforced the importance of their journalistic roles. As Mammadov (2021) has noted, Azerbaijani journalists take on unique professional roles as political activists, populist disseminators, and citizen helpers. As political activists, they act as adversaries to government action, a role that Geybulla consistently reflects in her reporting on corruption, protests, and the persecution of journalists. As populist disseminators and citizen helpers, Azerbaijani journalists also take an audience-centered approach to act as a voice of public opinion and connect readers with high-quality information sources that assist in interpreting, rather than merely reporting, events. Here, Geybulla's heavy use of social media and audience engagement - even with her trolls - is reflective of this understanding of her professional journalistic role. Even as she became more dispassionate and detached from reporting on Azerbaijani generally, she continued to embody the unique journalistic roles found in an Azerbaijani context.

In the Philippines, Ressa also reinforced the importance of her journalistic role despite ongoing threats and attacks. Ressa's commitment to the watchdog role aligns with the role perceptions that Filipino journalists have in an era of mis- and disinformation. Balod and Hameleers (2021) found that the most important role conceptions among Filipino journalists in an environment of inaccurate information were those of disseminator and watchdog. As such, journalists view themselves as "truth crusaders" and "advocates of societal reform" more so than interpreters of the news (Balod & Hameleers, 2021, p. 2368). The emphasis that journalists place on the disseminator and watchdog roles stems from the threats to their autonomy and authority amid an environment of rife misand disinformation. It also triggers their need to defend the role of journalism to society (Balod & Hameleers, 2021).

References

Balod, H. S. S., & Hameleers, M. (2021). Fighting for truth? The role perceptions of Filipino journalists in an era of mis- and disinformation. *Journalism*, 22(9), 2368–2385. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884919865109</u>

Bennett, W. L., & Livingston, S. (2018). The disinformation order: Disruptive communication and the decline of democratic institutions. *European Journal of Communication*, *33*(2), 122–139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0267323118760317</u>

Charmaz, K. (2006). *Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative analysis.* Sage Publications.

Chen, G. M., P. Pain, V. Y. Chen, M. Mekelburg, N. Springer, & F. Troger. 2020. "You Really Have to Have a Thick Skin': A Cross-Cultural Perspective on How Online Harassment Influences Female Journalists." *Journalism*, *21*(7): 877–895. Henrichsen, J. R. (2020). Breaking through the ambivalence: Journalistic responses to digital security technologies. *Digital Journalism*, *8*(3), 328–346. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2019.1653207</u>

Henrichsen, J. R. (2021). Understanding nascent newsroom security and safety cultures: The emergence of the "security champion." *Journalism Practice*. 1–20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2021.1927802</u>

Henrichsen, J. R., Betz, M., & Lisosky, J. M. (2015). *Building digital safety for journalism: A survey of selected issues.* Unesco. <u>https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000232358</u>

Henrichsen, J.R., & Shelton, M. (2022). Expanding the Analytical Boundaries of Mob Censorship: How Technology and Infrastructure Enable Novel Threats to Journalists and Strategies for Mitigation. *Digital Journalism*, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2022.2112520</u>

Lewis, S.C., Zamith, R., & Coddington, M. (2020). Online harassment and its implications for the journalist-audience relationship. *Digital Journalism*, 1-21.

MacKinnon, R. (2011). China's "Networked Authoritarianism." *Journal of Democracy*, 22, 32-46. Doi: 10.1353/jod.2011.0033

Mammadov, R. (2021). Political activist, citizen's helper, and entertainer: A study of professional role perception of journalists in Azerbaijan. *Journalism Practice, 15*(7), 911-936. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2020.1758189</u>

Marczak, B., Anstis, S., Crete-Nishihata, M., Scott-Railton, J., Deibert, R. (2020, January 28). Stopping the press: New York Times journalist targeted by Saudi-linked Pegasus spyware operator. <u>DOI: https://citizenlab.ca/2020/01/stopping-the-press-new-york-times-journalist-targeted-by-saudi-linked-pegasus-spyware-operator/</u>

Mellado, C. & Van Dalen, A. (2013). Between rhetoric and practice: Explaining the gap between role conception and performance in journalism. *Journalism Studies, 15*(6), 859–878.

Miller, K.C. (2020). "Harassing the Fourth Estate: The Prevalence and Effects of Outsider-Initiated Harassment towards Journalists." PhD diss., University of Oregon.

Miller, K.C., & Lewis, S.C. (2020). Journalists, harassment, and emotional labor. The case of women in on-air roles at US local television stations. *Journalism*, 1-19. DOI: 10.1177/1464884919899016

Posetti, J., Shabbir, N., Maynard, D., Bontcheva, K., & Aboulez, N. (2021). The chilling: Global trends in online violence against women journalists. UNESCO. <u>https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000377223</u>

Reporters Without Borders. (2018). *Online harassment of journalists: Attack of the trolls.* <u>https://rsf.org/sites/default/files/rsf_report_on_online_harassment.pdf</u>

Starbird, K., Arif, A., & Wilson, T. (2019). Disinformation as collaborative work: Surfacing the participatory nature of strategic information operations. *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction, 3*, CSCW, 1-26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3359229</u>

Waisbord, S. (2020a). Mob censorship: Online harassment of US journalists in times of digital hate and populism. *Digital Journalism, 8*(8), 1030-1046.

Waisbord, S. (2020b). Trolling journalists and the risks of digital publicity. *Journalism Practice*, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2020.1827450</u>

Westcott, L. (2019, September 4). 'The threats follow us home': Survey details risks for female journalists in U.S., Canada. Committee to Protect Journalists. <u>https://cpj.org/blog/2019/09/canada-usa-female-journalist-safety-online-harassment-survey.php</u>

DIGITAL MISOGYNY AND MISINFORMATION: STATE PROPAGANDA IN BOLLYWOOD

Narayanamoorthy Nanditha University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

Introduction

I examine the hate campaign against Bollywood actress Rhea Chakraborty on Twitter following the suicide of a prominent Indian actor and Chakraborty's partner, Sushant Singh Rajput. I study how this misogyny is linked to a government sponsored hate campaign against the Bollywood industry and its liberal values. I attempt to uncover traces of vilification and misogynistic hate in the discourse directed against Rhea by examining Twitter hashtags following the actor's death to demonstrate how the focus of this discourse emerges as a form of government political propaganda, and seeks to undermine Bollywood's liberal values.

Background

Bollywood actor Sushant Singh Rajput was found dead by suicide at his Mumbai residence on June 14, 2020. After news of his death broke, Rajput's mental health struggles emerged. Following his death, conspiracy theories circulated that Rajput had been driven to his death by 1) the nepotism in India's film industry, which had hated him for being an outsider, and 2) his girlfriend and live-in partner, Rhea Chakraborty, who was accused of abetment to suicide, theft, cheating, conspiracy and wrongful confinement of the actor.

Following this sponsored campaign, Rhea Chakraborty was subjected to misogyny and media hounding, including on social media where "justice for Sushant" trended for months. The media's character assassination of her has escalated since. Her phone conversations and pictures were leaked to the media, and she was blamed Rajput's suicide. Her lifestyle, education and property became part of public discussion.

Literature Review

India has witnessed a steady rise in the number of Internet users in recent years (Mishra & Chanchani, 2020) with increasing connectivity bringing more Indians online. However, as the largest consumer of social media platforms India is emerging as a breeding ground for online misinformation (Singh, 2019). Given the country's history of communal violence (Brass, 2003), digital misinformation has become a pressing issue. The ruling Bharatiya Janata Party or BJP party and similar actors weaponized social media platforms to spread disinformation campaigns (Chaudhuri,2020; Mihindukulasuriya, 2020; Neyazi et al., 2021).

The scholarship on Hindutva ideology, its origins in India, and its steady rise since India's independence is vast (Sahai, 1958; Anderson & Damle, 2019; Shani, 2021; Sahgal, 2020). The BJP is a right-wing Hindu nationalist political party that has close ties to the Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh (RSS), a "religio-political revivalist ideology that seeks to make Hinduism the dominant and exclusive force of Indian culture and identity" (Khan & Lutful, 2021). Following BJP's 2014 and 2019 electoral victories, India's political campaigns became infused with right-wing Hindutva nationalism, particularly on digital platforms, and increased the possibility of "India becoming a Hindu Rashtra or a Hindu state." The rise of digital Hindutva in recent years can be attributed to the increased number of followers for BJP on platforms such as Twitter, and the party's highly "diverse social media presence" (Udupa, 2019). The BJP and the ideology it espouses have demonstrated "well-coordinated, centralized, and targeted media strategies that create narratives of Hinduphobia in the form of trolling and attacks on critics that create sites of Hindutva knowledge production and dissemination" (Thapliyal et al, 2022; Reddy, 2011; Banaji, 2018).

Whether it is through the dissemination of doctored images on WhatsApp before the national elections (Campbell-Smith & Bradshaw, 2019), or hate campaigns against Indian Muslims (Neyazi, 2019), digital misinformation in the Indian context warrants empirical research to identify and mitigate the concern. According to Mangurkar and Rangaswamy, this misinformation is shaped by an increase in discriminatory discourse against gender minorities, Indian women, and LGBTQIA+ communities in India (2022). Scholarship in feminist literature in India finds linkages to masculine manifestation and patriarchal values as important to the process of nation building. Women are "reproducers of ethnic collectivity, transmitters of culturally sanctioned behaviors, and carriers of honor" within the fabric of nationhood (Pande, 2022). This representation of male power, gender inequality and lack of female agency contribute to structures of nationalism, religious pride, patriarchy and misogyny that begin to emerge on platforms in the form of misinformation campaigns.

Method

I collected a total of 2128 tweets in English and Hindi, one of India's prominent languages, from Twitter using Twitter APIs. I employed specific hashtags as filters including #JusticeforSSR, #SushantwasKilled, and #SSRMurderNot Suicide to collect data between June 14th, 2020 and June 14th, 2021. The majority of tweets I collected included the hahstag JusticeforSSR.

I employed qualitative deductive coding on the dataset to understand the larger cultural patterns that emerge in the form of conspiracy theories against Rhea. I coded several questions including "does this tweet/post denote misogyny against actor Chakraborty," and "does this tweet/post propagate a known conspiracy theory," for each post in binaries of 0 and 1 to indicate the number and type of misinformation that surrounds the death of Sushant Singh Rajput. Using grounded theory, I organized these conspiracy theories in multiple ways. I conducted a textual analysis of tweets to understand how misogyny and hate propaganda emerge on these platforms.

Results

Conspiracy Theories and Gendered Misinformation

166 tweets in the entire dataset indicate misogyny. I have categorized this misogyny in two distinct ways - one that labels Rhea Chakraborty as Sushant Singh Rajput's murderer and the other that is a call for her arrest.

The first category is where tweets characterize Chakraborty as a murderer who killed Sushant. These are a few tweets as representative samples of this categorization. Here, Chakraborty is labelled as a murderer, a thief who stole the actor's money and is a gold digger. As a woman and his partner, she is blamed for his failures in life and his death. Her identity is that of a manipulative gold digger who practices witchcraft, and engaged in money laundering and cheating. A number of tweets engage in elaborate conspiratorial storytelling based on media narratives on how Chakraborty and her associates stole money from Sushant and killed him. I characterize this misogyny as entrenched within different kinds of conspiracy theories on how and why Sushant Singh was murdered, and how the Mumbai Police has stayed silent to protect Bollywood higher ups.

Misogyny and far-right Hindutva

The second category of emerging misogyny is characterized specifically through the calls for the arrest of Rhea, and the use of the hashtag #ArrestRhea. A number of posts that call for her arrest do so by labelling her a drug addict, consumer and peddler. This thread connects far-right misogyny in the case of Chakraborty with government propaganda against Bollywood celebrities and liberal values. A number of tweets call for a boycott of Bollywood and characterize celebrities, including Rhea, as drug addicts.

I argue the Hindutva government is using powerful tools, including media and digital propaganda to curtail the creative freedom of Bollywood, and to label Bollywood actors as drug addicts and peddlers. This is a desire to return to India's traditional values of brahmanical heteropatriarchy, Hindutva puritanism, and masculinity. The outpouring of hatred towards the actress and Internet vigilantes labeling her as a "manipulative murderer" reveals ingrained misogyny. This research contends the campaign against Rhea Chakraborty performs two crucial functions. First, it diverts public attention from government failures in handling COVID-19. Second, it serves to undermine the liberal values Bollywood espouses.

References

Anderson, Walter, and Shridhar Damle. (2019). *The Brotherhood in Saffron: The Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh and Hindu Revivalism*. New Delhi: Penguin Random House India Private Limited.

Banaji, S. (2018). "Vigilante Publics: Orientalism, Modernity and Hindutva Fascism in India." *Javnost-The Public* 25 (4): 333–350.

Brass P. R. (2003). *The production of Hindu-Muslim violence in contemporary India*. University of Washington Press.

Campbell-Smith U., Bradshaw S. (2019). *Global cyber troops country profile: India*. <u>https://comprop.oii.ox.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/sites/93/2019/05/India-Profile.pdf</u>

Chaudhuri P. (2020). 18 times BJP spokesperson Sambit Patra shared propagandafuelled misinformation. *The Wire*. DOI: <u>https://thewire.in/politics/bjp-sambit-patra-fake-news-propaganda</u>

Khan, M. A. Muqtedar, and Rifat Lutful. (2021). "Emerging Hindu Rashtra and Its Impact on Indian Muslims" *Religions* 12, no. 9: 693. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/rel12090693</u>.

Mangurkar, & Rangaswamy, N. (2022). "Controlled empowerment of women: intersections of feminism, HCI and political communication in India." *Feminist Theory*, 23(2), 171–206. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/14647001221082296</u>.

Mihindukulasuriya R. (2020). Nearly 18,000 Twitter accounts spread "fake news" for BJP, 147 do it for Congress: Study. *The Print*. <u>https://theprint.in/politics/nearly-18000-twitter-accounts-spread-fake-news-for-bjp-147-do-it-for-congress-study/356876/</u>

Mishra D., Chanchani M. (2020). For the first time, India has more rural net users than urban. *The Times of India*. DOI: <u>https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/business/india-business/for-the-first-time-india-has-more-rural-net-users-than-urban/articleshow/75566025.cms</u>

Neyazi, T. A., Kalogeropoulos, A., & Nielsen, R. K. (2021). Misinformation Concerns and Online News Participation among internet Users in India. *Social Media* + *Society*, 7(2). <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/20563051211009013</u>.

Neyazi T. A., Kumar A., Dutta M. J. (2019). Channel complementarity or displacement? Theory and evidence from a non-Western election context. *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media*, 63(4), 656–676.

Pande, M. (2022). Gendered Analysis of Hindutva Imaginaries: Manipulation of Symbols for Ethnonationalist Projects. *Journal of Modern European History*, 20(3), 407–422. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/16118944221110725</u>.

Reddy, D. S. (2011). "Hindutva: Formative Assertions." *Religion Compass* 5 (8): 439–451.

Sahai, Govind Secretary. (1958). Critical Analysis of Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh. New Delhi: All India Congress Committee.

Sahgal, Gita. 2020. "Hindutva Past and Present: From Secular Democracy to Hindu Rashtra." *Feminist Dissent* 5: 19–49.

Shani. (2021). "Towards a Hindu Rashtra: Hindutva, religion, and nationalism in India." *Religion, State & Society*, 49(3), 264–280.

Singh M. (2019). WhatsApp reaches 400 million users in India, its biggest market. *Techcrunch*. <u>https://techcrunch.com/2019/07/26/whatsapp-india-users-400-million/</u>

Thapliyal, Khorana, S., Pal, F., & Ghosh, D. (2022). Resisting Hindutva in the digital Indian diaspora: notes from Australia. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 1–24.

Udupa.S. (2019). "Nationalism in the Digital Age: Fun as a Metapractice of Extreme Speech." *International Journal of Communication*, 3143–3164.

'THEY MUST FIRST BE RAPED AND MUTILATED':

EARLY EVIDENCE OF THE MENTAL HEALTH IMPACT OF ONLINE HARASSMENT ON WOMEN PARLIAMENTARIANS IN GERMANY

Sheila B. Lalwani University of Texas at Austin

Introduction

Women in elected office are especially vulnerable to online harassment (Bowles, 2016; Carter and Sneesby, 2017; Rheault, 2019). Through the use of online and communication technologies that cause, facilitate or threaten violence (Dunn, 2020; Der Spiegel, 2021; UN, 2015), online harassment can take different forms. These categories include one or a combination of the use of swear words, insults, trolling, cyberstalking, harassment, bullying, personal attacks on someone's private life, attacks targeted at a group, hate speech, sexual exploitation, revenge porn (Rheault, 2019) or deep fakes (Gosse and Burkell, 2020). Despite the severity of these crimes, offending perpetrators are seldom held accountable, and online harassment is often dismissed (Krook, 2017; Krook, 2018), generating mental health struggles for women active in the public eye.

This study provides the first-ever attempt to map the mental health impact of online harassment amongst one of the most visible groups in German society: women elected to the German parliament. The German parliament provides a unique setting for this study. Germany has strong hate speech laws in place and is the first western democracy to institute content moderation laws, but online harassment is pervasive among elected leaders serving in the German parliament. The 2021 federal election highlighted that, despite Germany being ranked as one of the best countries in the world for women (US News, 2023), women politicians continue to be subjected to online harassment in various forms (Schultheis, 2021). Lesser known is the mental health toll that online harassment takes on women in elected office. This study attempts to help fill that gap.

Literature Review

Chadwick (2013) notes that election campaigns in democracies play out intensely over social media channels and especially X (Twitter). Metatexas and Mustafaraj (2012) point out that a defining feature of the digital age is that people choosing to dedicate their lives to politics must be prepared to face a torrent of insults and disparaging comments aimed at them through social media platforms like X (Twitter), Facebook and Instagram. Bowles (2016) and Carter and Sneesby (2017) further affirm that women who occupy leadership roles in elected office and politics trigger negative reactions from the public offline as well as online. Rheault (2019) showed that online harassment is an extension of the offline harassment that women experience.

The European Institute for Gender Equality (2017) and Lomba, et., al., (2021) point to women across Europe and Germany as easy targets for online harassment. Women running for office are judged more harshly, often along the lines of likeability, attractiveness and intelligence. Krook (2017) points out that reports of abuse and harassment have increased since women have become more politically engaged around the world. Despite their severity, these acts have often been relegated to the "cost of doing politics," instead of a negative challenge to democracy (Krook, 2017; Krook, 2018). Wilfore (2021) notes that nearly nine in 10 female parliament members in Germany have been targeted by online threats. A Der Spiegel study indicates that 69% of female members of parliament in Germany have experienced harassment while in office (Wilfore, 2021).

Nearly every study connecting online violence to mental health determines that victims endure harmful effects. Stevens, Nurse and Arief (2021) find that victims of cyberstalking or harassment experience anxiety, depression, sadness, anger, fear, shame, embarrassment, isolation, low self-esteem, paranoia, stomach aches, panic attacks, post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), self-harming behavior or heart palpitations. Camp (2016) indicates some victims of online harassment can harbor self-harm thoughts or suicidal ideations.

Rationale & Preliminary Findings

Limited media articles from outlets in Germany and the U.S. have covered online harassment against women parliamentarians. Initial findings indicate that women parliamentarians in Germany experience online abuse. While some parliamentarians have been more open about their experiences with online harassment than others, collected statements from interviews with current women parliamentarians point to the extensiveness of online harassment against women parliamentarians.

Harassment cuts across age, religion and years in office. In other words, women parliamentarians, regardless of age, religion and years served, encounter online harassment at a higher prevalence than men politicians. Women parliamentarians who report online harassment may be new to elected office, and others have served for years. In one example quoted in the press, longtime parliamentarian Claudia Roth reported receiving death threats. She also received emails that she is to be "fu**** to death" (Brandes, 2021). Other parliamentarians report sex-based image abuse (Wilfore, 2021). Several of the parliamentarians respond to harassment in various ways, often including social media. One parliamentarian says she tweeted photos that contain racist and sexist content. Others says that they respond directly on their social media feeds.

Online harassment has led to feelings of stress and anxiety among victims. Some parliamentarians say they have had to take extra security precautions. Chebli travels with police protection. She and other parliamentarians connect online harassment to offline violence. During an interview, Roth says, "in the fantasies of the people who send them, it is not enough for women to be killed – they must first be raped and humiliated" (Brandes, 2021).

The mental health toll on women parliamentarian also ranges. Frustration is a common response. Women parliamentarians express frustration over the lack of legal remedy. Some are challenging the German justice system to take action against perpetrators. For example, one parliamentarian, Sawsan Chebli, a Muslim and the daughter of immigrants, is calling on the German government to take further action. On her X account, she tweeted, "I hope that the German judiciary will take legal action against this man who dares to send me such a racist, Islamophobic, inhumane, sexist letter with his real name and make it clear that this is not freedom of expression" (Chebli X, 2021).

Other parliamentarians are willing to take legal action. For example, parliament member Renate Kunaest, took perpetrators who posted explicit online content about her to court. *Kunaest vs. Facebook* was settled before judges at the German Constitutional Court who ruled in her favor.

Analysis

Online harassment shows no indication of abatement in Germany. Despite more women running for and being elected to office, there is limited understanding and appreciation for the impact online harassment has on women psychologically. This is particularly worrisome, given the seriousness and near ubiquity of the instances. Politicians are reporting being threatened with sexual assault and death, and very few perpetrators are held accountable.

The mental health responses range. Feelings of frustration, anxiety and stress appear to be common among victims. The parliament is the seat of German democracy, and further actions may be required on part of the government to protect women from online abuse and provide institutional services if such instances continue to occur. Legal recourse exists for victims, but few seem willing to take that step. Initial findings indicate that more work remains to understand the mental health toll of online harassment on the psyche of women and what existing laws can do to better protect them.

References

Brandes, Tanja. (2021, February). *Most female politicians in Germany face hate speech*. The Berliner Zeitung. Retrieved from https://www.berliner-zeitung.de/en/most-female-politicians-in-germany-face-hate-speech-li.139930.

Barker, Kim and Jurasz, Olga (2018, September) *Online violence against women: addressing the responsibility gap? Women, Peace and Security*. London School of Economics Blog. Retrieved from: <u>https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/wps/2019/08/23/online-violence-against-women-addressing-the-responsibility-gap/</u>.

Baumgartner, Maik, Hofner, Roman, Muller, Ann-Katrin, Rosenbach, Marcel. (2021, October). *From Digital Hate to Analog Violence: The Dark World of Extremist Misogyny*. Der Spiegel. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.spiegel.de/international/germany/from-digital-hate-to-analog-violence-the-dark-world-of-extremist-misogyny-a-832ed3cb-21d1-4e84-8c28-089365e91a83.</u>

Best Countries for Women. US News & World Report. Retrieved from:

https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/best-countries-for-women.

Bowles, N. (2016, March). *Former lawmaker Wendy Davis: "Trolls want to diminish and sexualize you.* The Guardian. Retrieved from:

https://www.theguardian.com/culture/2016/mar/12/wendy-davis-sxsw-2016-texas-trollsonline-abuse.

Camp, Nancy H. (2016, August). *Restoring Trust: A Grounded Theory Study of Cyberbullying Among Young Women*. Dissertations. 2123. Retrieved from: https://ecommons.luc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3122&context=luc_diss.

Carter, A. and Sneesby, J. (2017, January) *Mistreatment of women MPs revealed*. BBC News. Retrieved from: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-38736729.

Chadwick A. (2013). *The hybrid media system: Politics and power*. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press. Retrieved from: <u>https://academic.oup.com/book/8696</u>.

Chebli, S. (2021). X (Twitter). Retrieved from:

https://twitter.com/SawsanChebli/status/1355112921831976963?ref_src=twsrc%5Etfw %7Ctwcamp%5Etweetembed%7Ctwterm%5E1355112921831976963%7Ctwgr%5Ed56 fc06c90886d55cbc153b311e06ebedc4f3f12%7Ctwcon%5Es1_&ref_url=https%3A%2F %2Fwww.berliner-zeitung.de%2Fen%2Fmost-female-politicians-in-germany-face-hatespeech-li.139930.

<u>Cyber violence against women and girls</u> (2017). European Institute for Gender Equality. Retrieved from: <u>http://eige.europa.eu/rdc/eige-publications/cyber-violence-against-</u>women-and-girls.

Cyber Violence against Women and Girls: A world-wide wake-up call. (2015, October). UN Broadband Commission for Digital Development Working Group on Broadband and Gender. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.broadbandcommission.org/publication/cyber-violence-against-women/</u>.

Dunn, Suzie. (2020, December). *Technology-Facilitated Gender-Based Violence: An Overview*. Center for International Governance Innovation. Retrieved from: https://www.cigionline.org/publications/technology-facilitated-gender-based-violence-overview/.

Gosse, Chandell & Burkell, Jacquelyn. (2020, April) *Politics and porn: how news media characterizes problems presented by deepfakes*. Critical Studies in Media Communication, 37:5, 497-511

Krook, Mona L. (2017, January). *Violence Against Women in Politics*. <u>Journal of</u> <u>Democracy</u>. Volume 28, Number 1, pp. 74-88. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/312381139 Violence Against Women in Pol</u> <u>itics</u>. Krook, M. (2018). *Violence against Women in Politics: A Rising Global Trend*. Politics & Gender, *14(4)*, 673-675. Retrieved from: <u>https://mlkrook.org/pdf/krook_pg_18.pdf</u>.

Lomba N., Navarra C., Fernandes M. (2021, March). *Combating gender-based cyber-violence*. European Parliamentary Research Service. Retrieved from: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2021/662621/EPRS_STU(2021) https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2021/662621/EPRS_STU(2021) https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2021/662621/EPRS_STU(2021)

Metaxas, T., & Mustafaraj, E. (2012). *Social Media and the Elections*. Retrieved from: <u>https://repository.wellesley.edu/object/ir158</u>.

Schultheis, Emily (September, 2021). *Being a Woman in German Politics Still Isn't Easy.* The Politico. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2021/09/25/german-election-annalena-baerbock-women-514150</u>.

Sobieraj, Sarah. (2017, July). Bitch, slut, skank, cunt: patterned resistance to women's visibility in digital publics, *Information, Communication & Society*, 21:11, 1700-1714. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/1369118X.2017.1348535</u>.

Stevens, Francesca, Nurse, Jason R.C., and Arief, Budi (2021, June). Cyber Stalking, Cyber Harassment, and Adult Mental Health: A Systematic Review. Cyberpsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking, 367-376. Retrieved from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33181026/.

What is gender-based violence? Council of Europe. Retrieved from: https://www.coe.int/en/web/gender-matters/what-is-gender-basedviolence#:~:text=Gender%2Dbased%20violence%20refers%20to,orientation%20and%2 For%20gender%20identity.

What is Gender-Based Violence? European Institute for Gender Equity. Retrieved from: <u>https://eige.europa.eu/gender-based-violence/what-is-gender-based-violence</u>.

Wilfore, K. (2021, October). *The Gendered disinformation playbook in Germany is a warning for Europe*. Brookings Institution. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/the-gendered-disinformation-playbook-in-germany-is-a-warning-for-europe/</u>.